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INVESTOR IN PEOPLE





Yvette Cooper MP

House of Commons

London

SW1A 0AA

31st August 2012

Dear Ms Cooper MP,

I am very happy to respond on behalf of 4Children, the national charity all about children and families, as I know that you share my commitment to ending domestic violence in the UK. I am pleased to see that the Labour Party is making this issue a priority, and we will be pleased to offer any further assistance that we can on this matter. 
Your consultation document, “From detection to prevention: Preventative policing to close the domestic violence intervention gap” sets out a positive strategy for a preventative approach to domestic violence, and we welcome its recognition of the need to support domestic violence survivors in tandem with reducing perpetrators abusive behaviour.

At 4Children we have long campaigned for better support for families who suffer family violence – our report “The Enemy Within”, published earlier this year, highlights the importance of tackling domestic and family violence, and makes a number of recommendations on how to reduce family violence across the country. I have attached a copy of the report to this letter, for ease of reference.

Explore the ways preventative interventions for perpetrators of domestic violence can be offered by the police at point of crisis

Exploring approaches to preventative interventions at the point of crisis is a vital step in the fight against domestic violence. As well as helping to alleviate immediate risks, preventative intervention is central to breaking the long-term cycles of violence that sufferers of abuse can find themselves trapped in – and in limiting the long term harm experienced by both victims of domestic violence, and children who witness violence in the home.
There are a number of best practice examples of this kind of programme, already operating around the country. The Domestic Violence Intervention Project in west London is an example of the way in which programmes can work successfully with perpetrators of domestic violence.  The Project runs in three London boroughs and has an excellent success rate – research found that “70% of men who complete the programme stop using physical violence.” Ongoing investment to ensure the continuity of this project is vital, as is a nationwide investment programme used to expand the reach of these projects to all areas in the UK.  

Raising awareness about the extent of family violence, not only amongst the police, but also amongst other professionals, is another necessary tool in identifying survivors of domestic violence at crisis point. People experiencing violence in the home come into contact with a broad range of different professionals – including doctors, teachers, social workers, and children’s centre staff – every week. If these professionals are ready to intervene quickly and effectively, domestic violence could be substantially reduced, and families could be directed at the earliest opportunity to the support they need to escape the cycle of abuse.
However, no matter the rates of success of these domestic violence programmes delivered at crisis point, many of these interventions will simply come too late. The key to reducing domestic violence in the long run must be a broad brush early intervention approach, catching all those at risk of domestic violence. Only by ensuring people have healthy expectations of relationships, ways to effectively process their anger, and a robust mechanism to challenge violence and resolve conflict, then people’s lives will continue to be damaged by domestic violence. Only by significant investment in early intervention work, delivered via children’s centres, health professionals and schools, can we seriously begin to reduce the incidences of domestic violence across the country.

Explore how information about serial perpetrators of domestic violence can be shared between partner agencies 

The benefits of sharing information between partner agencies are clear – if properly executed, the ability to share information should create a wider support network for suffering families, and allow them to access support from a number of key services via one entry point. It is particularly important that information can be shared when children are exposed to the possibility of abuse – as around 950,000 are every year. The information network must not simply be limited to identifying people at risk of, or experiencing, domestic abuse – it must also be used to provide abuse survivors – both adults and children – with the support they need. Currently, too many people are left without the medical and emotional support they need to build resilience to domestic violence, deal with their existing traumas, and establish healthy, loving relationships with their peers. A properly coordinated network of support should seek to fill these gaps in provision as quickly as possible.
Explore the development of early intervention packages to prevent violence by repeat perpetrators 

As we have set out above, early intervention is key to the reduction of domestic violence – however, we have some concern that your early intervention approach does not case its net wide enough. While intervening early to prevent perpetrators reoffending is admirable, it would be a mistake to avoid targeting those at risk of domestic violence with services as well.  To address the issues that many abuse survivors face, pathways must be established to allow government, voluntary organisations and statutory professionals to come together to provide early intervention support, such as awareness raising programmes, to give vulnerable young people and adults the skills they need to recognise unhealthy or abusive relationships, and identify the route to improve or leave them. 
It is crucial that people’s expectations of healthy relationships do not include violence or other unhealthy characteristics, but the evidence suggests that a disturbing number of people do have expectations of violence within relationships. Our YouGov survey for The Enemy Within report found that 17% of respondents believed that threatening or intimidating behaviour happens in typical families from time to time, and 26% thought that physical violence was typical. It is clear from these findings that there is a very real need to address people’s expectations of relationships, and give potential abuse victims the tools they need to avoid becoming trapped in a cycle of abuse.

We welcome the consultations recognition that perpetrators, as well as abuse survivors, must be helped if domestic violence is to be brought down. By giving perpetrators the tools and support they need to address and put an end to their own abusive behaviour, the issue of domestic violence is tackled from both sides at once. However, as with abuse survivors, this intervention must be carried out in a timely manner – only by challenging the behaviour of the perpetrators early, before it reaches crisis point, can we minimse the harm resulting from domestic violence. Anger management and relationship classes should be made available as a matter of course, to all those at risk of becoming abuse perpetrators.
Finally, we would add that definitions of domestic violence should be expanded in all statutory services to fully encapsulate family violence. The definition should stretch beyond intimate partners to include parent-on-child violence, adolescent-on-parent violence, extended family violence and domestic violence carried out by perpetrators under the age of 18. In our report The Enemy Within we recommend the Home Office use the following definition of family violence, and we make the same recommendation here: “Family violence is any incident of threatening behaviour, violence or abuse (psychological, physical, sexual, financial or emotional) between people who are or have been family members or intimate partners, regardless of age, gender or sexuality
I hope that as Labour continues to develop policies in preparation for the next election 4Children can offer further support in developing policies around children and families. Please do get in contact if you would like to discuss any of the issues above further, or any of the recommendations included in our family violence report The Enemy Within. I have included my office details below for your convenience.

Yours sincerely, 

(by email)
Mark Bennett
Public Affairs Director, 4Children
Tel: 0207 522 6929
Email: mark.bennett@4children.org.uk 
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